MINUTES OF MEETING

BOARD OFO];:IRECTORS
THE STATE OF TEXAS §
COUNTY OF TRAVIS g
BELVEDERE MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT g

A regular meeting of the Board of Directors of Belvedere Municipal Utility District was
held on July 16, 2019, in accordance with the duly posted notice of said meeting. The roll was
called of the members of the Board of Directors, to-wit:

Peter Golde President

James Koerner Vice President
Kim Clifford Secretary

Ronald Ubertini Assistant Secretary
Steven Bryson Assistant Secretary

All above-referenced members of the Board were present, except Director Ubertini, thus
constituting a quorum of the Board of Directors. All directors present participated in voting on all
matters that came before the Board. Also in attendance were Stefanie Albright and Jacqueline
Perrin, Attorneys and Fred Castro, Legal Assistant with Lloyd Gosselink Rochelle and Townsend,
P.C.; David Malish and Evan Parker with Murfee Engineering Company; and Lee Blanton was
present on behalf of the Belvedere Homeowners Association (“HOA”).

Director Golde called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and announced the Board would
first receive public comments. No comments were received.

The next item to come before the Board was to consider approval of the minutes of the
June 11, 2019 regular meeting. No Board members had comments or objections. Upon metion
by Director Koerner, seconded by Director Clifford, and unanimously carried by the Board
members present, the Board approved the minutes of the June 11, 2019 regular meeting,
provided as Exhibit A.

The Board next considered the bookkeeper’s report, including payment of invoices,
coordination on bookkeeping matters, and TexPool investments. Director Koerner presented an
updated and revised bookkeeper’s report provided as Exhibit B. Director Koerner stated that no
transfers from the District’s Money Market Fund to the District’s General Fund were necessary
this month to pay the current invoices. Director Koerner noted that that Board was also being
asked to approve wire transfers representing payment of principal and interest related to the
District’s bond issues. After discussion, upon motion by Director Clifford, seconded by
Director Bryson, and unanimously carried by the Board members present, the Board
approved the payment of invoices, including the release of the $150 payment to Method
Architecture approved, but held last month.
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Director Golde stated that the Board would next discuss and consider action concerning
District protocol for requesting legal services outside of Board meetings. Director Golde requested
that this item be postponed until the Board’s next meeting, as the item was requested to be placed
on the Board’s agenda by Director Ubertini, who was absent from the meeting. After discussion,
the Board postponed action in connection with the item.

The next item to come before the Board was to consider action as necessary concerning a
report from the District’s liaison to the HOA and from the HOA liaison to the District. Director
Clifford reported that at the District’s last meeting an issue regarding the condition of fall
protection zones at the playscape was raised. Director Clifford noted that action by the HOA
Board was taken to refresh fall zone surface areas, with a timeframe to accomplish this task of
early August of this year. Director Clifford also noted that tree limbs affecting the shade canopy
at the playscape had been trimmed back as proposed by Director Golde at the last meeting. She
noted that Kim Bigley, the Belvedere Community Manager, had advised that the annual inspection
of the playscape had been performed, and the playscape had passed inspection. Next, Mr. Blanton
noted that he would provide information concerning the HOA Board’s direction on the District’s
planning, design, and construction of the Amenity Center Lot improvements (the “Project”), along
with action that the HOA Board would like for the MUD Board to take under Agenda Item No. 7.

The Board next took up the engineering report from Murfee Engineering Company,
including drainage facilities, maintenance, and repair. Mr. Parker presented the report, provided
as Exhibit C. Mr. Parker informed the Board that Murfee Engineering met on site with JBS
Underground and DigDug Construction, in association with Director Golde, to assess trail damage
and formulate repair costs. Mr. Parker stated that the bid from JBS Underground came in at
$21,679.05, with the bid from DigDug Construction coming in at $18,315.

Next, Mr. Parker stated that both contractors were qualified to make the necessary repairs
to the Carlton Ridge Trail. After discussion, Director Golde noted that whichever contractor was
chosen, it was his opinion that the contractor would have to gain access for the construction from
Carlton Ridge Cove. He then discussed other access points and stated that if access to the
construction was at a point other than Carlton Ridge Cove, the Board could notify the bidders and
request that they rebid the project. Mr. Parker agreed with Director Golde’s assessment. After
discussion, Mr. Blanton requested that Mr. Parker provide him with information regarding the
proposed equipment to be used so that he could address the issue of a variance for accessing the
project site with the HOA Board. Director Golde stated that approval of this trail project should
be postponed to the next meeting to give Mr. Parker an opportunity to address the access point
issue with the HOA Board and to notify the contractors with a request that they rebid the project,
if necessary. After discussion, Director Golde directed that Mr. Parker coordinate this activity
with Mr. Blanton.

Mr. Parker also stated that both contractors were informed of the opportunity to provide
the District with ongoing annual maintenance of the District’s trail system. Director Golde noted
that the DigDug Construction representative expressed interest in performing trail maintenance for
the District at an annual price of $25,000. He noted that DigDug Construction’s offer did not
include improvements to the trail system but only maintenance such as replacing washed out
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granite where needed. Several Directors expressed an interest in pursuing these discussions further
with no express further course of action stated.

Next, Director Golde stated that the Board would consider action on the Amenity Center
Lot Improvements Project. Mr. Parker informed the Board that approval of the Project’s site
permit had been received from Travis County. Mr. Blanton reiterated that at its last meeting, the
Board authorized the negotiation of a construction contract with the Project’s winning bidder, G.
Creek Construction, Inc. (“G. Creek™) after receiving feedback from the HOA Board and the
HOA'’s Architectural Control Committee (the “ACC”), while also requesting input from the HOA
Board on how it would like to proceed. Mr. Blanton informed the Board of the HOA Board’s
conclusion that proceeding with the Project at the prices bid was not in the best interest of the
Belvedere residents. He then presented a Resolution of the HOA Board to the District’s Board,
attached hereto as Exhibit D, stating in part the following:

e The District Board should not proceed with further activities related to the paved parking
lot and storage building.

e The District Board should negotiate with G. Creek to do the granite parking area only, and
if G. Creek was not interested in proceeding with this portion of the work, the HOA and
District should work together to complete this work outside of the bidding process.

e The HOA Board and the District Board would spend the next 60 days evaluating other
potentially more cost-effective Amenity Center improvements (e.g., addition to Amenity
Center for storage in lieu of a stand-alone building; modification to Amenity Center patio
to allow for its use in inclement weather; existing parking lot improvements; and/or
additional granite parking areas), obtaining input as necessary from architects, engineers,
and counsel retained by the District Board in order to develop a more cost-effective
strategy to use the remaining recreational bond funds.

Director Golde expressed concern regarding negotiating a contract with G. Creek to move
forward with only certain items bid without first getting feedback from the Texas Commission on
Environmental Quality (the “TCEQ”). After discussion, Director Golde requested that the
District’s General Counsel, in association with the District’s Engineer, contact the TCEQ and
explain the circumstances surrounding this matter to determine the District’s options once potential
projects were identified. Director Golde stated that the Board should no longer proceed with the
Project as originally bid until the Board receives TCEQ-related feedback and agreed on a path
forward on how best to use the remaining proceeds from the District’s recreational bonds.

Ms. Albright stated that her office would look into the District’s recreational facility bond
application, discuss the issues facing the District with the TCEQ, and determine a path forward.
After discussion, Ms. Albright suggested that the Board could take action at its next meeting to
rescind the award of the contract with G. Creek and place the Project on hold. She stated that the
Board may then consider the District’s options on how best to utilize the funds from the District’s
recreational bond issue. After discussion, Director Golde directed that Ms. Albright contact the
TCEQ and determine whether a time extension could be obtained with regard to any of the
provisions set forth in the TCEQ’s order authorizing issuance of the District’s bonds (the “Order”).
In response to an inquiry from Director Golde, Ms. Albright noted that the Board would need to
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compile a list of potential amenity improvement projects for her use in determining whether
approval from the TCEQ was required.

After discussion, Director Clifford stated her understanding that the following would take
place: (i) The HOA would identify a list of potential amenity improvements for review by Ms.
Albright to determine whether additional TCEQ approval was necessary; (i) Ms. Albright would
review the District’s bond application to determine which of the recreational facilities proposed
by the HOA could proceed without additional authorization from the TCEQ; and (iii) Mr. Parker
would contact G. Creek to convey the District’s intention to rescind the award of the contract and
to determine whether G. Creek would be willing to perform the granite parking lot portion of the
Project as a stand-alone project. After discussion, Ms. Albright recommended that the Board take
action at its next Board meeting, after providing proper notice, to rescind the award of the contract
to G. Creek and to place the Project on hold.

Director Golde stated that the Board would next consider the current and proposed facilities
owned or maintained by the District, including reimbursement to the HOA under the Joint
Maintenance Agreement. After discussion, Ms. Albright noted that, per direction from the Board
at the Board’s April meeting, she was tasked with drafting a resolution for Board consideration to
ensure proper operation and maintenance of the Districts’ drainage facilities. Ms. Albright noted
that in accordance with directives approved by the HOA Board, residents with property adjoining
common areas or greenbelts would be prohibited from taking certain measures to access those
areas directly from their property, including mowing, vehicle access, and the placement of artificial
objects within the District’s drainage facilities. In response to an inquiry from Director Golde,
Ms. Albright noted that the Board has the authority to enforce such actions without taking any
further action. After discussion, no further action was taken by the Board in connection with this
item.

The next item to come before the Board was discussion of legislation affecting the District
in the 86™ Legislative Session. Ms. Albright provided a brief update concerning the passage of
Senate Bill 2, which relates to property tax reform. She noted that passage of this legislation would
have an impact on the District, and that her office would be working with the District’s Financial
Advisor to address provisions of the law, which include a requirement of an automatic roll back
tax election should the District’s noticed proposed tax rate exceed 3.5%. Ms. Albright stated that
the law would become effective to impact the 2020 tax rate.

After discussion, there being no further business and upon motion made by Director
Bryson, seconded by Director Koerner, and unanimously carried by the Board members present,
the meeting was adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

PASSED, APPROVED AND ADOPTED THIS 20th dagy of August, 2019.
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MINUTES OF MEETING

BOARD OFOgIRECTORS
THE STATE OF TEXAS §
COUNTY OF TRAVIS g
BELVEDERE MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT g

A regular meeting of the Board of Directors of Belvedere Mum i al Utility District was
held on June 11, 2019, in accordance with the duly post‘ed notlce of Sald' meeting. The roll was
called of the members of the Board of Directors, to- w1t . »

Peter Golde

James Koerner
Kim Clifford Secretary
Ronald Ubertini Assistant Secretary
Steven Bryson ss ’tant Secretary

All above-referenced members of the Boa.rd were present ‘thus constituting a quorum of
the Board of Directors. All directors present. partrcrpated in voting on all'matters that came before
the Board. Also in attendance were Stefanie Albrlght N d J acquelme Perrm Attomeys with Lloyd
Gosselink Rochelle and Townsend,

Lee Blanton was present on behalf o

he Belvedere Homeownerg Association (“HOA”).

Director Golde called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm and announced the Board would
first receive public comments. Nb‘:jcqi;nments} were received.

The next item to come before the Board was to consider approval of the minutes of the
April 16, 2019 regular meetlng No Board members had comments or objections. Upon motion
by Director Koerner, seconded by Director Bryson, and unanimously carried by the Board
members present, the Board ap d the minutes of the April 16, 2019 regular meeting,
provxded as Exhibit A. '

The Board next considered the bookkeeper’s report, including payment of invoices,
coordination on bookkeeping matters, and TexPool investments. Director Koerner presented an
updated and revised bookkeeper’s report provided as Exhibit B. Director Koerner noted that the
District’s Bookkeeper has recommended that $25,000.00 be transferred from the District’s Money
Market Fund to the District’s General Fund to pay the current invoices. In connection with a
review of the invoices presented by Ms. Albright’s firm, Director Clifford inquired as to the status
of documentation granting permission to the property owner at 17100 Flagler Drive to encroach
upon the District’s drainage easement to construct a new berm to divert water away from his
property. Ms. Albright confirmed that the necessary documentation had been prepared, but that
the property owner had not yet indicated that the project was ready to move forward. Director
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Ubertini noted that it was his understanding that the property owner was in the process of obtaining
quotes for the new berm.

Director Ubertini then led a discussion regarding a potential protocol for requesting legal
services outside of Board meetings. He inquired whether any Board member should have the
ability to contact Ms. Albright directly with legal questions or whether legal projects should be
directed by the Board at Board meetings. Ms. Albright noted that she was flexible to comply with
how the Board wished to direct and utilize her services. The Board agreed to address this question
at its next meeting. -

In connection with invoicing provided by the HOA Director Ubert1n1 questioned an
invoice for $173.93 for a water meter located adjacent to the Amenity Center and suggested that
payment be withheld pendlng confirmation from the HOA that no water coming out of this:meter
was used for the swimming pool. Next, Mr. Blanton recmmnended that the i mvmce from Method
Architecture for $150 for contract management services should not:be paid as no co struction had
yet taken place. It was the consensus of the Board that the Check:_ 0. 1113 for $173.93 and Check
No. 317 for $150 be held. After discussion, upon motion by Director Ubertini, seconded by
Director Bryson, and unanimously carried by the Board members present, the Board
approved the payment of invoices, as amended, and the transfer of funds from the District’s
Money Market account. .

The next item to come before the Boar as to consider action as necessary concerning a
report from the District’s liaison to the HOA' and from the HOA liaison to the District. The Board
recognized Mr. Blanton, who informed the Board that thunderstorms which occurred in late April,
short-circuited all of the irrigation controllers, which had to.be replaced. He noted that bids were
currently being solicited by the HOA. Next, Mr. Blanton reported that the HOA’s Architectural
Control Committee (the “ACC”) had come to a decision on the lighting for the Amenity Center
parking lots and had decided that landscape lighting was the only permissible lighting and that it
must comply with landscape lighting guidelines for the neighborhood. Next, Mr. Blanton reported
that the HOA was soliciting bids for street m nance and working on a communication plan for
this project.. He noted that the HOA would take action to award the contact at their next meeting
to be held on June 27, 2019. In response to an inquiry from the Board, Mr. Blanton estimated the
cost for the project at approximately $20 000.

Thc Board next took up the englneermg report from Murfee Engineering Company,
including dralnage facilities, maintenance, and repair. Mr. Parker presented the report, provided
as Exhibit C. Mr. Parker informed the Board that Murfee Engineering met on site with three
contractors qualified to make the necessary repairs to the Carlton Ridge Trail. He noted that the
District received a quote for the repairs from JBS Underground for $21,679.95. Mr. Parker
informed the Board that two additional bids were expected to be received by the end of next week.
Mr. Parker stated that Murfee Engineering was recommending that the Board postpone action until
all bids have been received. Accordingly, no action was taken by the Board on this matter at this
meeting.

Next, Director Golde stated that the Board would consider action on planning, design, and
construction of the Amenity Center Lot improvements (the “Project”). Mr. Parker informed the
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Board that the District received three bids ranging from $369,495 to $509,900, and total bids
ranging from $444,682.50 to $595,800, which included the alternative lighting. A copy of the
District Engineer’s letter of recommendation and bid tabulations was provided, attached hereto as
Exhibit D. Mr. Parker noted that the low bidder was G. Creek Construction, Inc. (“G. Creek”),
with a base bid of $369,495, and recommended the award of the contract to G. Creek.

After discussion, Mr. Blanton provided a bid comparison spreadsheet, attached as Exhibit
E, reflecting the costs and comparisons to budgets for several alternative scopes of work. Mr.
Blanton’s cost estimates included his opinion of which aspects of the site work would likely change
if the scope of work were limited to the storage building and the gramte pa:ri(lng area. Mr. Parker
responded that there were certain items on Mr. Blanton’s bid comparison spreadsheet that could
not be eliminated in their entirety if the scope of work v modlﬁed as noted

At 7:08 p.m. Director Golde announced that the Board wauld convene in executive session
regarding Agenda Item No 7 to recelve advice from its’ attomey pursuant to Texas Government
1rnprovements The Board then entered into executlve session. “/At 7:48 p.m., Director Golde
announced that the Board would be coming out of executlve sessmn Dlrector Golde announced

application to the Texas Commission on Env1ronmenta1 Quahty for th; jproval of the engineering
project and bond issuance, the parking lot was included as part of a line item under “Amenity
Center Lot Improvements” without specifying how the $210, 000 assigned to the Project was to be
spent, and that the parking lots could be removed from the:scope of the project if needed. After
discussion, Director Clifford requested that the legal advice regarding the use of bond funds dated
May 21, 2019, as prov1ded to the Board on June 7, 2019, along with the bid information, be
provided to the HOA, in order to obtain input on how the HOA would like the Board to proceed
with the Project. Adter discussion, upon motion by Director Ubertini, seconded by Director
Koerner, and unammously carried, the rd awarded the contract for the Belvedere
Amenity Center Lot improvements to G. Creek ‘agreed to waive privilege in order to share
the legal advice regarding the use of bond funds with the HOA, and authorized moving
forward with’ negotiating a construction contract after receiving feedback from the HOA
and ACC,

Director Golde stated that the Board would next consider the current and proposed facilities
owned or maintained by the District, including reimbursement to the HOA under the Joint
Maintenance Agreement, Director Gﬁlde noted that it had come to his attention that the playscape
fall zone protection could be in need of repair or replacement and that tree branches were
threatening to damage ‘the playscape canopy. Director Clifford suggested that the HOA
Maintenance Subcommittee be contacted to look into the matter. After discussion, there was a
consensus from the Board that the District’s liaison to the HOA be directed to bring this to the
HOA’s attention.
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